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Jack Hunter was hired as Hudson’s Planning & Community Development Director 
in the Fall of 2015. Mr. Hunter joined Hudson after more than 10 years as the 
Director of Planning, Environment and Permitting (formerly Director of Planning 
and Community Development) for the Town of Carver. With more than 28 years in 
planning, Mr. Hunter worked for the City of Holyoke prior to the Town of Carver. Valuing the connection between 
planning and health, in his previous roles, Mr. Hunter helped to initiate a food policy council, supported the 
development of community gardens and farmers’ markets, and helped to incorporate “buy local” options in schools.  
 

Since he joined the Town of Hudson, Mr. Hunter has been working to hire additional staff for the Department, 
including Assistant Director Kristina Johnson. On January 25, 2016, the Town passed a Complete Streets Policy, which 
can be read here: bit.ly/1S4D5Pw. More information from the MetroWest Daily News is available at bit.ly/1OP4Qt8. 
The Town has allocated funds towards revising the zoning bylaws, with the goal of beginning this work in 2016. 
Additionally, Hudson received a Healthy Aging through Healthy Community Design grant from the Massachusetts 
Association of Health Boards. The focus of this grant will be to ensure that the needs of older adults are incorporated 
into the revised zoning bylaws. 

Hudson 

In October 2015, the Marlborough City Council approved its Complete Streets 
Policy. The purpose of this policy is to make Marlborough’s roads more accessible 
to all users including pedestrians and bikers. According to MetroWest Daily News 
Reporter Jeff Malachowski, “City departments and developers are directed to 
consistently plan, design, construct, and maintain streets to accommodate all 
anticipated users. The plan also instructs the City’s Public Works Department and other boards to review projects 
for complete street elements.” The Public Works Department will also develop a baseline inventory of bike and 
pedestrian features throughout Marlborough. Demonstrating their commitment to Complete Streets, the City has 
recently installed sidewalks and bike lanes in several areas including Farm Road and Simarano Drive. With the 
adoption of this policy, the City of Marlborough is now eligible to apply for additional Complete Streets-related 
funding, including the Massachusetts Department of Transportation (MassDOT) Complete Streets Funding Program. 
To read Marlborough’s Complete Streets Policy, visit: bit.ly/1S4D5Pw. More information from the MetroWest Daily 
News is available at bit.ly/1RnZXXw. 

The City of  
Marlborough adopted a  

Complete Streets  
Policy in October 2015!  

In the Summer of 2015, MetroWest Moves and MAPC completed the Community Innovation Challenge grant which 
was awarded in 2014. The purpose of this grant was to enable Hudson, Framingham, and Marlborough to better 
facilitate the planning and implementation of Complete Streets procedures. The three communities underwent a 
road planning and prioritization project, which resulted in the development of a prioritization tool that factors in 
residential density and high destination areas to target infrastructure spending to areas most likely to receive a 
benefit from bicycle and pedestrian upgrades.  
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Northborough 
The Northborough Trails Committee (NTC) was founded in 2001 

by Art Cole. Current Chair Bob Mihalek joined the NTC when he 

moved to Northborough in 2001, and has been Chairman since 

2009. Members of the NTC primarily serve as “trail stewards”, 

conducting trail maintenance, developing and distributing trail 

maps, and participating in trail clearing events. In 2015, the NTC 

continued to work with the Massachusetts Water Resources 

Authority (MWRA) on the three-phase Wachusett Aqueduct trail 

project with the goal of opening the aqueduct corridor for passive 

recreation (hiking, biking, snowshoeing, etc.). The trail will span 

4.2 miles in Northborough (map at right) and will be part of an 

approximately 35 mile trail planned from the Wachusett 

Reservoir into Framingham. 
 

Phase I of the trail, from the Northborough/Marlborough border 

to Route 20, was completed in Summer 2015.  No trespassing 

signs were taken down, trail markers added, and the Department 

of Public Works (DPW) painted street crossings along the 

aqueduct corridor. Phase II, from the Assabet River Bridge to the 

Northborough/Berlin line, will hopefully be opened in Summer 2016. Phase III, the section that connects Phase I and II 

in downtown Northborough, is planned to be opened in 2017. This section of the trail goes over the Assabet River 

Bridge, which was constructed in the late 1890s. The MWRA and NTC are planning to construct a safety fence along 

the bridge and are working with the Northborough Historical Society and Historical Commission given the bridge’s 

historical significance. The NTC also plans to work with the Northborough Garden Club to add plants and flowers to 

the bridge similar to The Bridge of Flowers in Shelburne Falls, Massachusetts. 
 

The NTC also mentors Eagle Scouts. In September 2015, 

Eagle Scout Matt Budz and about 25 volunteers built a 

bridge across a wet, eroding section of a main trail at Mount 

Pisgah. The NTC used Community Preservation Grant 

funding to purchase the materials and Matt convened 

volunteers and led the project. Another long term project 

which the NTC hopes to undertake is an interconnected trail 

corridor on the western side of Northborough. Potentially, 

an approximately 5-6 mile trail could be developed from 

Northborough Crossing to Mount Pisgah. 
 

The NTC meets the 3rd Monday of each month at 7pm at 

the Northborough Police Station. Learn more at 

www.northboroughtrails.org or visit the Northborough  

Trail Travelers Facebook Page to view and share photos of 

Northborough trails. 

Pictured above: Image of Wachusett Aqueduct Trail 
Project available at bit.ly/1S6jBey. 

Above: Photos provided by Bob Mihalek of (1) completed 
bridge at Mount Pisgah and (2) scouts and “Scout Dads” 

during assembly of the frame. 

http://www.northboroughtrails.org
http://www.northboroughtrails.org/MAPS/Northborough_Aqueduct_trail.jpg
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Pictured clockwise 
from top left: New 
crosswalk on Elm 
Street connecting 
the Weston Aque-

duct Trail; New 
sidewalk on Water 

Street; The  
Cochituate Rail 

Trail, completed 
July 2015;  and new 

sidewalks and  
crosswalks at 

Whittier Street and 
Newbury Street.                          

Framingham 
The Town of Framingham kicked off 2015 by passing a Complete Streets policy (Policy) in January of 2015. The 
Policy displayed the Town’s commitment to create a walkable, bikeable, multimodal environment for all users. 
Since the adoption of the Policy, the Town has been working diligently to increase Complete Streets infrastructure 
by constructing new sidewalks, crosswalks, and bike lanes, in addition to passing new zoning regulations and 
continuously working with the private development community. Over the summer, the Town performed sidewalk 
installations and crosswalk upgrades adjacent to the new Christa McAuliffe Charter School at the intersection of 
Whittier and Newbury Streets. In the fall, the Town completed the installation of a pedestrian crossing on Elm 
Street to allow for safe access between the Weston Aqueduct Trail and a new sidewalk along Water Street in the 
Saxonville village. In the near future, DPW is planning to restripe Water Street to create bike lanes that will connect 
Nobscot village to Saxonville village.  
 
2015 was also very busy with numerous zoning changes. In the fall, Town Meeting voted to amend zoning 
regulations that take advantage of the commuter rail in downtown to allow for more mixed-uses, higher density, 
reduced parking requirements, and design standards that will help make downtown more pedestrian and bicycle 
friendly. Town meeting further amended the Zoning By-laws, to completely revise site plan review and parking 
regulations. These revisions will ensure that complete streets are part of all projects; revisions include bicycle 
parking on all commercial sites, pocket parks and pedestrian open space, sidewalks, and crosswalks throughout all 
sites, and sidewalk installation along the frontage of all projects. Complete Streets efforts in Framingham will be 
further supported by DPW’s incorporation of Complete Streets designs into the Town’s capital utility plan and 
planning staff is continuously working with the private development community to incorporate Complete Streets 
design elements into development proposals. Framingham is excited to continue its efforts as a Complete Streets 
community and looks forward to increasing bicycling and walking throughout the Town.  

MetroWest Moves is a Mass in Motion initiative to facilitate opportunities for people who live, work and 
play in Framingham, Hudson, Marlborough, and Northborough to engage in healthy eating and active living. 
  

Learn more: www.metrowestmoves.org  facebook.com/MetroWestMoves  @metrowestmoves  


